Meeting of the GC Policy Committee 

Tuesday, October 27, 2009; 12:00pm – 2:00 pm

Room 200
Present: Helen Burt, Tim Cheek, Barbara Evans, Beth Haverkamp, Darrin Lehman, Cyril Leung, Peter Leung, Jenny Phelps, Lisa Pountney (minutes), Arvind Saraswat, Curtis Suttle, Jim Thompson (Chair), Joyce Tom.
Guests: Max Read
Regrets: Daniel Granot, Bruce MacDougall, Cindy Prescott, Ed Putnins, Mrigankk Sharma, Mahesh Upadhyaya 


1. Adoption of Agenda


Motion: That the agenda be approved.



Jim Thompson


Barbara Evans









Carried.
2. Minutes of  last meeting (September 29, 2009)


Motion: That the minutes of the September 29, 2009 meeting be approved.



Cyril Leung


Tim Cheek









Carried.
3. Remarks from the Chair

At the November 24th Graduate Council Policy Meeting we will have a representative from MITACS attending to talk about their organization, the cooperative and training programs that they offer which are specifically designed for graduate students and post doctoral fellow, and student recruitment initiatives. 

The other main topic for the November 24th meeting will be a reconsideration of the format and structure of the theses and dissertations at UBC for graduate students.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies is working on a document now and we hope to be able to circulate it to the committee by mid November. 
4. Business arising
a. Graduate student vacation policy
The Graduate student vacation policy was passed by Senate at the October 14th meeting.  It will be included in the online Calendar when the next version is uploaded.  The committee was provided with the Senate approved copy that they will be able to circulate widely.
b. Joint PhD proposal
Barbara updated the committee on the joint PhD proposal and commented that it had gone through the joint Counsel of Senate where it was approved and supported. There is now only one step to go and that is the formal approval of the joint PhD calendar entry at the next Senate meeting.  Barbara will circulate the joint PhD document to the Committee once it is approved. She reiterated that only a handful of the top students would participate in this program. The student must fulfill the requirements for both institutions. The student would have a home institution where he/she pays tuition and would spend a year or so at the partner institution. It is a single degree with both institution emblems on the parchment.   It is mainly intended for collaboration with universities outside of Canada.  
Jenny commented that once the joint PhD has been approved, the next steps involve putting together a template of what an agreement would look like, as well as a list of administrative procedures that will enable students to register in a joint PhD program.  The contract or agreement has to be approved by both supervisory teams, the Deans of Graduate Studies at both universities and the Deans of the faculties in which the student is located. 
c. Graduate student involvement in Industrial/Government Research

Jim spoke to the principles on graduate student involvement in industrial/government research setting that was discussed at the September 29th meeting as Cyril had raised the question about withholding the thesis.  Jim provided the Committee with a document that goes into greater detail on the topic that was approved by this Committee a few years ago. 
d. Graduate Programs which are not eligible for bursaries
The committee was provided with the list of designated graduate programs in which students would not be eligible for bursaries.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies have been working hard to get this list reduced and now it is 13 programs shorter than it used to be.  This list will be posted on the Provost’s website.  
5. New Business

a. Graduate Student Strategy – general discussion
Barbara spoke about the Graduate Student Strategy.  This is not just for the Faculty of Graduate Studies; it is a strategy for the entire University.  It has been brought to the attention of the committee in order to generate general feedback. This is a 5 year strategy as the University is moving towards this. The strategy is trying to take a central perspective and recognizes the fact that individual units will have their own Graduate Student Strategy and this is more of an overarching plan for the University as a whole. There was general discussion on how the Graduate Student Strategy will fit into the University Strategic plan.  
Barbara would appreciate if the document isn’t shared too widely and at this point and she is looking for general feedback on the basic structure and she would like to know if there are any major points she has missed and should be included.  
Tim made the suggestion that post graduation including career planning, community service learning and development should be added.  Barbara commented that she hopes we are picking up these under 2.4 and 2.5 but perhaps we could make them more prominent.
Beth commented that the link with the strategic plan comes down to who are we training and what are we training them for, and suggested that this needs to be more visible in the plan.  This ties in with the career planning aspect.
Curtis thought that the plan didn’t speak specifically about research.  Barbara thought this was a good point and will have a look at the wording and believes that it should come under section 2.  Curtis also commented that supervision could be emphasized.   

Beth thought we could develop point 3 (quality assurance) further as it is very outcome based and what is the developmental process moving towards this? What guidance can we give programs to engage in their own quality improvement and self assessment? Both Barbara and Jim agreed this was a good point. 
Arvind commented that although the document was in the early stages, it was very good and he will circulate this to the GSS Executives for their comments and feedback, especially on section 4.  The VP Students Office is expected to contribute to this section as well.
Jenny mentioned that the new scholarship strategy should be more of a funding strategy.  Barbara said that the funding strategy is being done by the finance committee so apart from making it clear that we need to have a viable way of supporting the students we can’t say exactly how we are going to do it. 

Barbara spoke about budget modeling, salary support and graduate program funding.  A general discussion on funding followed.  Barbara said she will point out that it is much more expensive to train a graduate student than an undergraduate in many ways, especially the cost of research plus the fact that graduate students are in much smaller classes.
Tim pointed out that students in doctoral programs do not always get TA positions because of the seniority clause in the collective agreement. GSS needs to be involved and work with the TA Union to see if the issue can be resolved to ensure that all students who want to TA would have an opportunity to do so. Being a TA should be viewed as a training opportunity which is an integral part of the student’s education rather than an employment opportunity.
Curtis commented that the major strategic initiatives should be near the back of the document.  Barbara and Jim agreed. 
Helen commented that there could be more direction coming from the Faculty of Graduate Studies in terms of where we want graduate programs to move towards, including measurable and specific goals where these goals should be explicit rather than implicit in the document.  Barbara agreed and said that there would be value incorporating a structure into it so that it is more like an implementation plan, rather than just the strategy. 
There was general positive feedback on the Graduate Student Strategy amongst the Committee. The group is asked to work on the Graduate Student Strategy over the next couple of weeks and send any feedback and comments to Barbara so that so that she will be able to present a more developed document at the next meeting. 
b. Copyright procedures
Max spoke about the copyright procedures document that has been drafted in consultation with UBC Legal.  Ultimately we want to educate students about the responsibility they have if they are using copyrighted material, but to make it very clear that they are responsible for getting that permission and retaining it.  There has also been discussion at the Faculty of Graduate Studies about developing a workshop for students that would cover intellectual property, copyright and plagiarism issues.  In the meantime, this document removes the illusion that we are approving the permission that they have while giving us an opportunity to discuss it with students and help them out where we can.
Max took the group through the document and provided examples.  There was general discussion around where the responsibility should lie, whether the document will actually do what was intended by UBC Legal and how the procedures could possibly limit the paper work.
Cyril and Beth expressed their discomfort at the line “You agree to indemnify and hold UBC harmless.” Max informed the group that this particular line has been in the licence for years and is not one of the new additions or changes.

Barbara suggested that it may be useful to prepare a flyer to compliment the workshops and ensure that it is readily available on our website. 

c. Adjusting admission policy statement to communicate wider range of eligibility considerations for Aboriginal and other non-traditional applicants.
Jenny spoke to the group about the statement in the calendar about eligibility for admission to graduate programs.  There has always been three elements to our admission eligibility for masters programs; the GPA requirement, academic standing, and a four year bachelor’s degree.  There is also a discretionary category for students who don’t meet the standard requirements, and it is up to the Dean to exercise and admit a student that may have other attributes that would make them suitable for graduate study. 
This particular statement has always said that applicants that do have a four year bachelor’s degree but do not meet the GPA requirements may be admissible if they have had significant formal training and/or relevant professional experience to offset such deficiencies.  We would like to change the wording of this statement to make it more positive.  There are a number of different attributes that an applicant might bring that would convince the program and the Faculty of Graduate Studies that the student would be successful in a graduate program. 
We feel that it is important to have some sort of overt statement directed towards Aboriginal applicants who may not meet our typical requirements.  Jenny was asked by the Aboriginal Strategic Plan Implementation Committee to look into how we might make our statements around admission more inviting to Aboriginal students.
The committee was asked to provide feedback on the new wording of the policy. 
There was general discussion around whether examples should be included in the Academic Calendar.  The committee’s consensus was that the examples are valuable but not suitable for the calendar entry.  They could however be included in other communication vehicles or as a link in the Calendar which directs students to the website. 

There was general support for the new text within the paragraph that focuses on applicants that do not meet the standard requirement. 
Jenny will revise the document with the committee’s feedback and bring it to the next meeting for further discussion. 
d. International visiting students – admission, registration and fees issues.

Jenny summarized the document for the committee, and explained that right now UBC accepts a lot of international students who are enrolled in a graduate program elsewhere, and come here as a visitor to either take courses and/or do research. 
Currently there are 3 different ways by which an international graduate student can come to UBC as a visitor.  They can come as a visiting student, which is administered through FoGS, they can come as a visiting scholar, which is administered through Faculty Relations, or they can come through a Go Global exchange which is administered by Go Global. On top of this many students just come to UBC and have no formal appointment or acknowledgement at the University.  This poses big problems to UBC, including liability and being able to quantify our international activity.  
It is for these reasons that we have been looking at making some changes to simplify and make more uniformed the process for bringing in international graduate students as visitors.

There are 3 principles that we think could guide some changes to policy:

· A Student is a student
· Process should be simple
· Fees should be minimized, but assessed as appropriate

Jenny took the committee through the changes we are hoping to make and asked for the committee’s feedback. 
There was general discussion around how we can effectively register international students, whether or not we should be charging fees, how to motivate students to actually register instead of just turning up and liability. 
There was a positive response on the initiative from the group. Details on policy changes need to be further clarified and discussed by the committee. 
6. Adjournment of the meeting

Motion:  To adjourn the meeting.


Barbara Evans





Beth Haverkamp









Carried.
7. Next meeting:  November 30, 2009; 12:00 – 2:00; Room 203, Graduate Student Centre
